CITY COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES March 5, 2024

1. CALL TO ORDER & PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE IN HONOR OF THE US MILITARY TROOPS

The City Council Meeting was held in a hybrid format (in-person and via Zoom videoconference and broadcast) from the Pinole Council Chambers, 2131 Pear Street, Pinole, California. Mayor Toms called the Regular Meeting of the City Council to order at 5:00 p.m. and led the Pledge of Allegiance.

2. LAND ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

Before we begin, we would like to acknowledge the Ohlone people, who are the traditional custodians of this land. We pay our respects to the Ohlone elders, past, present and future, who call this place, Ohlone Land, the land that Pinole sits upon, their home. We are proud to continue their tradition of coming together and growing as a community. We thank the Ohlone community for their stewardship and support, and we look forward to strengthening our ties as we continue our relationship of mutual respect and understanding.

3. ROLL CALL, CITY CLERK'S REPORT & STATEMENT OF CONFLICT

An official who has a conflict must, prior to consideration of the decision; (1) publicly identify in detail the financial interest that causes the conflict; (2) recuse himself/herself from discussing and voting on the matter; and (3) leave the room until after the decision has been made, Cal. Gov. Code § 87105.

A. COUNCILMEMBERS PRESENT

Maureen Toms, Mayor Cameron Sasai, Mayor Pro Tem Norma Martinez-Rubin, Council Member Anthony Tave, Council Member

COUNCILMEMBERS ABSENT

Devin Murphy, Council Member

B. STAFF PRESENT

Neil Gang, Interim City Manager/Police Chief Heather Bell, City Clerk Eric Casher, City Attorney Sanjay Mishra, Public Works Director Markisha Guillory, Finance Director Roxane Stone, Deputy City Clerk

City Clerk Heather Bell announced the agenda had been posted on February 29, 2024 at 4:00 p.m. with all legally required written notices.

Written comments had been received in advance of the meeting, distributed to the City Council, staff and posted to the City website and made available to the public in the Council Chambers.

City Clerk Bell announced that March 5, 2024 was Super Tuesday/Election Day and a brief recess would be taken at 7:55 p.m. to allow staff to close the ballot box at City Hall.

Following an inquiry, the Council reported there were no conflicts with any items on the agenda.

4. CONVENE TO A CLOSED SESSION:

<u>Citizens may address the Council regarding a Closed Session</u> item prior to the Council adjourning into the Closed Session, by first providing a speaker card to the City Clerk.

A. PUBLIC EMPLOYEE PERFORMANCE EVALUATION

Gov. Code §54957 Title: City Clerk

Mayor Toms reported that public comments had been received in writing for Item 4A including the comments from Irma Ruport which had been received just prior to the meeting.

PUBLIC COMMENTS OPENED

Deputy City Clerk Roxane Stone reported there were no comments from the public.

PUBLIC COMMENTS CLOSED

5. RECONVENE IN OPEN SESSION TO ANNOUNCE RESULTS OF CLOSED SESSION

At 6:17 p.m., Mayor Toms reconvened the meeting into open session and reported there was no reportable action from the Closed Session.

Mayor Toms moved to Item 8. Recognitions / Presentations / Community Events at this time.

8. RECOGNITIONS / PRESENTATIONS / COMMUNITY EVENTS

A. Proclamations

1. Prescription Drug Abuse Awareness Month

Mayor Toms acknowledged a proclamation recognizing the month of March as Prescription Drug Abuse Awareness Month.

2. American Red Cross Month

The City Council read into the record a proclamation recognizing the month of March as American Red Cross Month.

PUBLIC COMMENTS OPENED

Debbie Yee, Senior Disaster Program Manager, American Red Cross, thanked the City Council for the proclamation. She reported the American Red Cross was comprised of almost 90 percent volunteer efforts.

PUBLIC COMMENTS CLOSED

3. Women's History Month

The City Council read into the record a proclamation recognizing the month of March as Women's History Month.

PUBLIC COMMENTS OPENED

Ruthie Abelson Olivas, representing the League of Women Voters, West Contra Costa County, thanked the City Council for the recognition. She highlighted the history of women's voting rights, the progress made and emphasized the importance of registering to vote. She explained how anyone may join the League of Women Voters and described the work done by the group, with an annual meeting scheduled for April 16, 2024 at the El Cerrito Hana Gardens Senior Apartments, guest speaker yet to be determined.

PUBLIC COMMENTS CLOSED

4. International Women's Day

The City Council read into the record a proclamation recognizing March 8, 2024 as International Women's Day.

5. Development Disabilities Awareness Month

The City Council read into the record a proclamation recognizing the month of March as Development Disabilities Awareness Month.

PUBLIC COMMENTS OPENED

Andy Cho, Pinole, President, R.E.A.C.H. West, explained how the group started as a Special Olympics Team in 1999 with the Buffalos, which had grown to include 60 to 70 athletes competing in a number of sports. R.E.A.C.H. West had been incorporated in 2009. The mission of the group was to provide resources, education, activities, community participation and housing opportunities to enable adults with developmental challenges to approximate everyday living. He introduced one of the R.E.A.C.H. West Boardmembers Lucy Stott.

Mayor Toms thanked R.E.A.C.H. West for all its hard work and the Pinole Police Department for the Polar Plunge in support of the Special Olympics.

PUBLIC COMMENTS CLOSED

The City Council returned to agenda Item 6. Citizens to be Heard at this time.

6. CITIZENS TO BE HEARD (Public Comments)

<u>Citizens may speak under any item not listed on the Agenda</u>. The time limit is 3 minutes and is subject to modification by the Mayor. Individuals may not share or offer time to another speaker. Pursuant to provisions of the Brown Act, no action may be taken on a matter unless it is listed on the agenda, or unless certain emergency or special circumstances exist. The City Council may direct staff to investigate and/or schedule certain matters for consideration at a future Council meeting.

Kellie Taylor, Pinole, stated she was grateful to be present and listen to the things that Pinole was doing to make a difference including recognizing the work of the American Red Cross where she served as a volunteer. She also appreciated all of the history behind the proclamations. As a member of the all-women crew of the retired sailing vessel Maiden, which had been refurbished and was currently sailing around the world, she commented on the work she had done with disabled sailors. She invited those interested in connecting everyone in the community to participate in sailing regattas. She was also interested in preventing accidents before they happened, hoped to become involved in the Traffic and Pedestrian Safety Committee (TAPS), and supported efforts to bring back Old Pinole and make it special again. She stated she would have additional comments in the future.

Mayor Toms advised that she could connect the speaker to the members of the public who had been present for the proclamations.

7. REPORTS & COMMUNICATIONS

A. Mayor Report

1. Announcements

Mayor Toms reported she had attended the West County Mayors' and Supervisors' meeting which included a presentation from the East Bay Municipal Utility District (EBMUD) about a remediation program to address residual lead-based pipes; the Municipal Code Update Subcommittee to discuss the one-time plasticware ordinance and purchasing policy; participated with Police Department staff on the Emergency Operations Plan (EOP); attended a memorial service for former City of Richmond Mayor Irma Anderson; and attended the League of California Cities East Bay Division meeting when a legislative update regarding the budget had been provided. She had also attended the Pinole Community Players Music Man production at the Pinole Valley High School David Clark Theatre, with shows scheduled for March 8 through 10, 2024 and with more information on the Pinole Community Players website.

- B. Mayoral & Council Appointments: None
- C. City Council Committee Reports & Communications

Mayor Pro Tem Sasai reported he had attended the Municipal Code Update Subcommittee meeting; and the City Seal Ad-Hoc Subcommittee with a new City seal, logo and branding guidelines to be presented to the City Council later in the month. He also announced the opening of Nordstrom Rack.

Council member Tave reported he had attended a meeting of the West Contra Costa Transportation Advisory Committee (WCCTAC) and briefed the Council on a presentation from the Contra Costa Transportation Authority (CCTA) on traffic calming measures and Safe Routes to School programs, with more information on the WCCTAC website.

Council member Tave left the meeting at 6:51 p.m. due to a family emergency. He hoped to rejoin the meeting via Zoom.

Council member Martinez-Rubin reported she had attended the City Seal Ad-Hoc Subcommittee meeting with a presentation scheduled to be provided to the City Council on March 19, 2024; and participated in the League of California Cities East Bay Division meeting and briefed the City Council on the discussions. She had also attended the Pinole Community Players Music Man production.

D. Council Requests for Future Agenda Items

There were no requests for future agenda items.

E. City Manager Report / Department Staff

Interim City Manager/Police Chief Neil Gang reported the City had contracted with Bob Murray & Associates on City Manager Recruitment. There was information on the City website for two listening sessions for the community to reach out and provide input along with one-on-one meetings with the City Council and a community survey link that had been sent out through social media encouraging the community to engage.

Interim City Manager/Police Chief Gang announced that Public Works Director Sanjay Mishra had been awarded a \$75,000 grant as part of Senate Bill (SB) 1383, with the funds to be used for eligible costs for the procurement of recycled or organic products, staff time, education, outreach, record keeping and training.

Interim City Manager/Police Chief Gang also reported that staff was working with the Lew Edwards Group to consult on a potential ballot measure and timetable to be shared when completed. In addition, the Contra Costa Consolidated Fire Protection District (CCCFPD) would provide an update to the City Council at the Regular City Council meeting of March 19, 2024. The CCCFPD had rescheduled the Open House for Fire Station 74 from May 4, 2024 to May 11, 2024 between 10:00 a.m. and 2:00 p.m.

Interim City Manager/Police Chief Gang further reported that in the wake of the recent homicide involving domestic violence, the Pinole Police Department had taken a proactive approach to educate the public about Gun Violence Restraining Orders (GVROs), with a social media campaign planned with brochures and literature to be provided at all community events. In addition, the Annual Easter Egg Hunt would be held on Saturday, March 16, 2024 from 10:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. at Fernandez Park, with more information on the City website and social media pages.

F. City Attorney Report

City Attorney Eric Casher reported that Council member Tave had to leave the meeting due to a family emergency and if he was able to rejoin the meeting virtually a vote would be required pursuant to Assembly Bill (AB) 2449.

PUBLIC COMMENTS OPENED (Items 7E through 7F)

Kellie Taylor, Pinole, commented on the Police Department's planned social media campaign on GVROs and stated she had some ideas she would like to offer as part of a future presentation to the City Council. She commented that many people were unable to access social media and there were safety and security issues using such platforms. Those issues were very important to her and others. She spoke to the fact there were many senior citizens in need, detailed her background in cardiopulmonary resuscitation (CPR), helping others in her family and those with development or mental disabilities. She questioned how the City reached out to that segment of the community, particularly those who had no access to voting, were unable to physically attend public meetings, lacked computer access to participate via Zoom, as examples, and emphasized the importance of all residents being heard and for the City to get the word out. She also clarified the location of the new Nordstrom Rack on Fitzgerald Drive and asked how to get reports on water testing.

Mayor Toms stated she could provide a copy of the water testing report to the speaker and she also described the process for making public comments during City Council meetings, as shown on the meeting agenda.

9. CONSENT CALENDAR

All matters under the Consent Calendar are considered to be routine and noncontroversial. These items will be enacted by one motion and without discussion. If, however, any interested party or Council member(s) wishes to comment on an item, they may do so before action is taken on the Consent Calendar. Following comments, if a Council member wishes to discuss an item, it will be removed from the Consent Calendar and taken up in order after adoption of the Consent Calendar.

- A. Approve the Special City Council Meeting Minutes of January 30, 2024 and the Regular City Council Meeting Minutes of February 20, 2024.
- B. Receive the February 7, 2024 March 1, 2024 List of Warrants in the Amount of \$530,823.28 and the March 1, 2024 Payroll in the Amount of \$536,379.14.
- C. Approval of the 2022/23 Housing Successor Annual Report. Action: Receive and File Report (Lilly Whalen)
- D. Adopt a Resolution to Amend the Master Salary Schedule. **Action: Adopt Resolution per Staff Recommendation (Stacy Shell, Charlene Davis)**
- E. FY 2023/24 Second Quarter Investment Report. Action: Receive and File Report. (Markisha Guillory)
- F. Affordable Housing Agreement for Pinole Vista Apartment Project at 1500 Fitzgerald Drive. Action: Adopt Resolution per Staff Recommendation (David Hanham)

- G. Approve a Contract with Pinole Seals to Operate the Pinole Swim Center for the 2024 Season. Action: Adopt Resolution per Staff Recommendation (Maria Picazo)
- H. Adopt a Resolution Approving Side Letter Agreement to the Memorandum of Understanding Between the City and AFSCME Local 512 to Amend Article II Recognition and Attachment A Salary Schedule. Action: Adopt Resolution per Staff Recommendation (Stacy Shell, Charlene Davis)
- I. Adopt a Resolution Approving a Legal Services Agreement with Redwood Public Law LLP for Eric S. Casher to Continue Serving as City Attorney for the City of Pinole. Action: Adopt Resolution per Staff Recommendation (Neil Gang)

PUBLIC COMMENTS OPENED

Deputy City Clerk Stone reported there were no comments from the public.

PUBLIC COMMENTS CLOSED

ACTION: Motion by Council member Martinez-Rubin/Mayor Pro Tem Sasai to adopt Items 9A through 9I, as shown.

Vote: Passed 3-0-2

Ayes: Toms, Sasai, Martinez-Rubin

Noes: None Abstain: None

Absent: Murphy, Tave

10. PUBLIC HEARINGS: None

11. OLD BUSINESS: None

The City Council returned to Item 8. Presentations, B1.

1. ARCHES2

Public Works Director Sanjay Mishra introduced Scott Brandt, Associate Vice President of Research and Innovation at the University of Califiornia Office of the President and Chief Operating Officer (COO) with the Alliance for Renewable Clean Hydrogen Energy Systems (ARCHES) and advised after the presentation staff would return to the City Council with a resolution supporting ARCHES2 at a future City Council meeting.

Mr. Brandt provided a PowerPoint presentation on the Alliance for Renewable Clean Hydrogen Energy Systems (ARCHES), a public-private partnership to create a sustainable statewide renewable clean hydrogen (H²) market and ecosystem in California and beyond utilizing renewable resources to produce hydrogen, with the objective to fully decarbonize the regional economy and to prioritize environmental justice, equity, economic leadership, workforce development and hydrogen market viability.

Mr. Brandt highlighted where ARCHES was in the process, described its projects, hydrogen flow, the systems approach to initiate large future hydrogen growth in the State of California and how ARCHES benefitted communities in California.

In response to Council member Martinez-Rubin, Mr. Brandt clarified that hydrogen was a gas but when compressed could be stored as a liquid. Whether gas or liquid, ARCHES goal was to avoid storage and ARCHES had built its ecosystem so there was little storage in the initial eight to ten years, with all production and offtake and usage all synchronized and with most storage in transportation from the production to usage sites. There was some buffering capacity in the transportation such as when being trucked or if stored in a pipeline from one place to another. Initial phases would involve little storage. Hydrogen was like other gases, was flammable, there were some safety issues, it could not be transported in pipes used for other gases, and transportation of pure hydrogen required dedicated pipes, which would be designed specifically for hydrogen. It was possible to transport hydrogen blended with natural gas in small quantities, but all ARCHES projects would involve new pipes specifically designed for hydrogen.

Mr. Brandt explained that there were organizations looking at hydrogen standards for the general public, there were already hydrogen fueling stations around the State with standards in place, but more aggressive and broader standard efforts had been put into ARCHES proposal with the Department of Energy (DOE).

Council member Martinez-Rubin understood the basic principles for ARCHES but she did not want to repeat history where there had been federal monies invested in some economically disadvantaged communities in the near term that had yielded negative unintended consequences.

Mr. Brandt explained that ARCHES was a non-profit organization, would remain a non-profit, with community representation on its board and a robust structure to ensure communities were well represented throughout the process. ARCHES had released its Community Benefits Plan and was the first hydrogen hub to do so. ARCHES had set the bar high to ensure that others had to follow suit. He reported the DOE and others had informed ARCHES it had reviewed its Community Benefits Plan and described it as the best ever seen.

Mayor Toms spoke to the map of disadvantaged communities and hub sites and clarified with Mr. Brandt the hub sites were not final. Until projects had been finalized with the DOE and negotiations had been completed, ARCHES could not disclose the actual hub sites. Additional review would be required as part of the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) and National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA). The sites would be made public with an extensive public review and comment process with ARCHES fully committed to that process once reaching that level of detail.

Mayor Toms reported that she and another member of the City Council served on the WestCAT Board of Directors, which Board had approved a plan to phase over to zero emission vehicles for its buses through the use of hydrogen vehicles, and she was interested in knowing where the buses may refuel. She asked of the ultimate distribution for hydrogen fuel for the general public and whether existing gas stations could be retrofitted to be distribution facilities for hydrogen.

Mr. Brandt explained that ARCHES was working with 24 transit agencies to consider hydrogen buses and fueling stations, some of which would set up public fueling access.

As to existing fueling stations, Mr. Brandt stated the technology for hydrogen was different than gasoline, where hydrogen was required to be stored under pressure and kept cool. The pumps for existing gas stations were different, but otherwise many of the hydrogen fueling stations were on the same ground as the existing fueling stations and they could often be co-located. He suggested they could be on the same property as existing gas stations, where possible.

PUBLIC COMMENTS OPENED

Kellie Taylor, Pinole, asked whether ARCHES would be able to create a visual presentation to highlight how the process worked, whether there was information on the confidential private entities and whether ARCHES could provide an example of a current hydrogen facility and who had developed it.

Mr. Brandt described the Toyota brand Mirai vehicle that was powered by a hydrogen fuel cell. In addition, he noted the University of California Irvine had a hydrogen fueling station in operation and there were others around the State. He reiterated that negotiations were ongoing, and information on private entities would remain confidential at this time. Once ARCHES had finalized terms with the DOE that information could be disclosed.

Public Works Director Mishra reported that Contra Costa County had a hydrogen fueling station located in the City of San Ramon and Toyota had a model vehicle that was powered by hydrogen. There was also a hydrogen hub facility located in the City of Richmond and all of this was public information, with more information on that facility on the City of Richmond website.

Ms. Taylor asked about the affordability quotient given the discussion about renewable energy, and whether hydrogen impacted fish and wildlife. She sought more information on how the public could participate in the process, whether any air quality research had been done and asked whether she could see the research reports.

Mr. Brandt explained that they were not at the point yet to address maritime impacts but hydrogen in general would not impact sea life since it was stored as a liquid, and if there were leaks it turned into a gas and would go up not down.

Mayor Toms advised that such topics would be addressed once the project had reached the environmental review phase, which would include CEQA review.

Mr. Brandt encouraged interested parties to view the website for ARCHES at arches2.org for more information. He also clarified that working group meetings were held via Zoom and not in person and the public was welcome to participate. He added that the reports requested could be made available to the public.

Anthony Vossbrink, Pinole, asked whether the City had any plans to increase the number of electric vehicle (EV) charging stations throughout the City. He commented on the inability of local residents to take advantage of existing EV charging stations. More EV charging stations were needed and there should be guidelines and signage in place with restrictions for usage since some of the existing EV charging stations at City Hall were being monopolized by others.

PUBLIC COMMENTS CLOSED

The City Council thanked Mr. Brandt for the presentation and looked forward to the next phase.

Public Works Director Mishra clarified the EV charging stations at City Hall had been open for public use for the past six to eight months. Staff had been tracking the usage and would be presenting an ordinance to the City Council in the near future to recoup the electric charges from customers. Currently the use of the existing EV charging stations was free. Staff also planned to limit the time period for charging and there would be fees for stalled charges to prevent a monopoly of the EV charging stations.

Mayor Toms declared a recess at 7:52 p.m. to allow the City Clerk to close the election box for ballots. The City Council meeting reconvened at 8:10 p.m. with all Council members present with the exception of Council members Murphy and Tave.

12. NEW BUSINESS

A. Receive the Fiscal Year (FY) 2023/24 Second Quarter (Mid-Year) Financial Report and Adopt a Resolution Authorizing Related Budget Adjustments. **Action: Adopt Resolution per Staff Recommendation (Markisha Guillory)**

Finance Director Markisha Guillory provided a PowerPoint presentation on the Fiscal Year (FY) 2023/24 Second Quarter (Mid-Year) Financial Report which included an overview of the purpose of the mid-year budget review; budget highlights for the General Fund and Non-General Funds; General Fund Budget Overview; General Fund Revenue and Expenditure Budget Summaries and the Recreation, Building and Planning, Cable Access TV and Information Systems Funds Budget Summaries. In addition, a summary of the proposed budget adjustments was also highlighted.

Finance Director Guillory recommended the City Council receive the Fiscal Year (FY) 2023/24 Second Quarter (Mid-Year) Financial Report and adopt a resolution authorizing related budget adjustments.

Council member Martinez-Rubin again clarified with Finance Director Guillory the proposed budget adjustments, as shown, and clarified the figures shown in parenthesis in the PowerPoint presentation were decreases since the City did not anticipate receiving those revenues.

Mayor Toms clarified with Finance Director Guillory the summary information for the budget adjustments were for one-time items that had not been completed in the prior fiscal year, and for the General Fund outside of the budgeted items, for one-time and capital improvement projects. Staff still projected about \$3.3 million in unassigned funds. Funds shown in the negative, such as the Recreation and Cable Access TV Funds, would require an additional operating subsidy from the General Fund to ensure they were not at a negative at the end of the fiscal year.

PUBLIC COMMENTS OPENED

Kellie Taylor, Pinole, asked for a breakdown for the Stormwater Fund; whether the City had specific projects listed and where work had been done taking money out of the budget in different areas; whether the City of Pinole paid for cable television and whether the City paid to televise public meetings and broadcasting.

Finance Director Guillory explained the local cable access channel provided the televising of City Council meetings, as an example, and stated the City's budget was a good resource and had broken down the budget and funds for items such as the Stormwater Fund, which information was available on the City website under the Finance webpage.

Mayor Toms clarified that Pinole had two cable television stations producing content for cable.

Anthony Vossbrink, Pinole, sought clarification of the budget figures that appeared to be skewered and should be analyzed to stop the bleeding, such as the increase in expenditures that were greater than expected with respect to personnel and whether that was related to new hires, separation agreements and new contracts such as the City Manager or other positions and whether those costs would be offset by employees who may have resigned. He understood the former City Manager had been paid \$150,000 to leave his position, which had been questioned by some members of the public. He asked what type of separation agreement had been provided to the former City Manager given his understanding he had resigned his position. He also questioned the lower sales tax figures from retail, gasoline sales and construction build-out and asked what had caused those declines since he did not believe it was due to the pandemic.

Finance Director Guillory clarified the budget process and the 50 percent mark for actual from July through December 2023, where the City would have expected to spend about 48 percent of the budget and where the City was under the threshold for the mid-point for the Fiscal Year.

PUBLIC COMMENTS CLOSED

ACTION: Motion by Mayor Pro Tem Sasai/Council member Martinez-Rubin to receive the Fiscal Year (FY) 2023/24 Second Quarter (Mid-Year) Financial Report and adopt a resolution authorizing related budget adjustments.

Vote: Passed 3-0-2

Ayes: Toms, Sasai, Martinez-Rubin

Noes: None Abstain: None

Absent: Murphy, Tave

13. CITIZENS TO BE HEARD (Continued from Item 6) (Public Comments)

Only open to members of the public who did not speak under the first Citizens to be Heard, Agenda Item 6.

<u>Citizens may speak under any item not listed on the Agenda</u>. The time limit is 3 minutes and is subject to modification by the Mayor. Individuals may not share or offer time to another speaker. Pursuant to provisions of the Brown Act, no action may be taken on a matter unless it is listed on the agenda, or unless certain emergency or special circumstances exist. The City Council may direct staff to investigate and/or schedule certain matters for consideration at a future Council meeting.

Anthony Vossbrink, Pinole, spoke to gun violence and a recent domestic violence incident and noted that others had concurred with the high number of gun incidents including strong arm robberies and robberies and muggings in the parking lot of retail stores in and around the Fitzgerald Dive and Pinole Valley Road Shopping Center areas.

Mr. Vossbrink suggested the Chief of Police should clarify that situation. There had also been two recent gun violence incidents near the Chevron and Arco Gas Stations on Pinole Valley Road. He had spoken with the Manager of the Arco Gas Station who confirmed he had been robbed at gun point but no one had informed him the case had been resolved. Incidents involving the use of guns had also occurred in the Lucky Grocery Store, Sprouts parking lot and CVS Pharmacy and those incidents had been posted on the <u>Police Blotter</u>. He asked that a walking beat Police Officer be posted along Fitzgerald Drive and Pinole Valley Road in addition to a regular beat officer.

Mayor Toms reported the meeting would adjourn in memory of Brittany Ligdis, a Pinole resident who died on February 16, 2024 and whose life was highlighted.

14. ADJOURNMENT to the Regular City Council Meeting of March 19, 2024 in Remembrance of Amber Swartz and Brittany Ligdis.

At 8:38 p.m., Mayor Toms adjourned the meeting to the Regular City Council Meeting of March 19, 2024 in Remembrance of Amber Swartz and Brittany Ligdis.

Submitted by:

Heather Bell, CMC

City Clerk

Approved by City Council: March 19, 2024

